[Your Full Name]
[Your Street Address]
[City, State ZIP Code]
[Email Address]
[Date]

The Honorable Robert F. Kennedy, Jr.
Secretary
U.S. Department of Health and Human Services
200 Independence Avenue, SW
Washington, DC 20201

Subject: Stop the Dismantling of the Administration for Community Living
Dear Secretary Kennedy,
My name is [YOUR NAME], and I am writing as a concerned member of the public and a constituent. I am deeply alarmed by the Department of Health and Human Services’ proposal to reorganize and dismantle the Administration for Community Living (ACL). This plan threatens the civil rights, safety, and independence of millions of older adults and people with disabilities.
The ACL is the only federal agency solely focused on community living and civil rights for these communities. It ensures access to vital programs like Home and Community-Based Services (HCBS), Meals on Wheels, assistive technology, Centers for Independent Living, and caregiver supports. It also plays a central role in enforcing civil rights protections under the ADA, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act, and the Olmstead decision.
The reorganization plan would break up the ACL’s unified structure, scatter programs across different offices, eliminate dedicated leadership, and reduce accountability. These changes could lead to less coordination, reduced oversight, and increased risk of institutionalization for people who rely on these programs to live independently in the community.
This proposal was created without public input and does not show how it will comply with the Older Americans Act, the Developmental Disabilities Assistance and Bill of Rights Act, and the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act. It also raises serious concerns given recent reports of internal staffing reductions.
The ACL’s current structure reflects decades of bipartisan work and lived experience. It was created with intention—and it works. Breaking it apart would undo years of progress and hurt the very people the agency was created to serve.
I urge you to:
1. Withdraw the proposed restructuring of the ACL.
2. Commit to public engagement and transparency before making any structural changes.
3. Protect the ACL’s leadership, mission, and legal responsibilities to ensure it continues to serve people with disabilities and older adults effectively.
4. Fully fund ACL and its programs in the federal budget including those that support Meals on Wheels, HCBS, caregiver support, independent living, and disability rights.
We cannot afford to go backward. Please protect the integrity of the ACL and its ability to carry out its mission.
Sincerely,
[YOUR NAME]
